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O'DONNELL 
Amd SS8300, 8301, 8306 & 7306, rpld S8302, add SS8302, 8303-a & 8306-a, Ed L 
Relates to the practice of certified interior design and use of the title "certified interior designer". 

Page 2 of 7RETRIEVE

4/22/2013file:///C:/Users/Fran/AppData/Local/Microsoft/Windows/Temporary%20Internet%20Files/Content.Outlook/9G...



                STATE OF NEW YORK
        ________________________________________________________________________ 

            S. 4660                                                  A. 6717 

                               2013-2014 Regular Sessions 

                SENATE - ASSEMBLY
                                     April 17, 2013 
                                       ___________ 

        IN SENATE -- Introduced by Sen. LAVALLE -- read twice and ordered print- 
          ed, and when printed to be committed to the Committee on Higher Educa- 
          tion 

        IN  ASSEMBLY  --  Introduced  by  M.  of  A.  O'DONNELL -- read once and 
          referred to the Committee on Higher Education 

        AN ACT to amend the education law, in relation to the practice of certi- 
          fied interior design 

The People of the State of New York, represented in Senate and  Assem-
bly, do enact as follows:

     1    Section  1. Section 8300 of the education law, as added by chapter 905 
     2  of the laws of 1990, is amended to read as follows: 
     3    § 8300. Application.  This article applies to the [use of a title by a
     4  certified interior designer] practice of certified interior design.  The 
     5  general provisions for all professions contained in article one  hundred 
     6  thirty of this title apply to this article. 
     7    § 2. Section 8301 of the education law, as added by chapter 905 of the 
     8  laws of 1990, is amended to read as follows: 
     9    § 8301. [Use]  Practice  of  certified  interior design and use of the 
    10  title "certified interior designer".  Only a person  certified  pursuant 
    11  to this article may practice certified interior design and use the title 
    12  "certified  interior  designer".    Authorization  contained within this 
    13  article to practice certified interior design and use the title  "certi- 
    14  fied interior designer" shall not be construed to permit the practice of 
    15  engineering,  as  described  in  article  one hundred forty-five of this 
    16  title, or the practice of architecture,  as  described  in  article  one 
    17  hundred  forty-seven  of this title, by persons not otherwise authorized 
    18  to engage in such practices. 
    19    § 3. Section 8302 of the education law is REPEALED and a  new  section 
    20  8302 is added to read as follows: 

         EXPLANATION--Matter in italics (underscored) is new; matter in brackets 
                              [ ] is old law to be omitted. 
                                                                   LBD09410-01-3 
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        S. 4660                             2                            A. 6717 

     1    §  8302.  Special  provisions. Every certified interior designer shall
     2  have a seal, approved by the board, which shall contain the name of  the
     3  certified  interior  designer  and  either the words "certified interior
     4  designer" or such other words or figures as the board  may  deem  neces-
     5  sary.  All  working drawings and specifications, prepared by such certi-
     6  fied interior designer  or  by  a  full-time  or  part-time  subordinate
     7  employed  under  his or her supervision, shall be stamped with such seal
     8  and shall also be signed on the original with the personal signature  of
     9  such  certified  interior  designer  when  filed  with public officials.
    10  Except for plans and specifications excluded from the provisions of this
    11  article by section eighty-three hundred six-a of this article, no  offi-
    12  cial  of  this  state,  or of any county, city, town or village therein,
    13  charged with the enforcement of laws, ordinances or regulations relating
    14  to certified interior design practices,  shall  accept  or  approve  any
    15  plans or specifications that are not stamped:
    16    1.  With  the seal of a certified interior designer registered in this
    17  state and bearing the authorized facsimile  of  the  signature  of  such
    18  certified interior designer; or
    19    2. With the official seal and authorized facsimile of the signature of
    20  a  certified  interior designer not a resident of this state, but who is
    21  legally qualified to practice as such in his or her own state  or  coun-
    22  try,  provided  that  such  person  holds a limited permit issued by the
    23  department, and provided further that the plans  or  specifications  are
    24  accompanied by and have attached thereto written authorization issued by
    25  the department for the specific project.
    26    §  4.  The  education law is amended by adding a new section 8303-a to 
    27  read as follows: 
    28    § 8303-a. Practice of certified interior design.  In addition  to  the
    29  services  defined in section eighty-three hundred three of this article,
    30  a certified interior designer may, if required  by  a  permitting  body,
    31  submit, for the issuance of a building permit for interior construction,
    32  interior  design  documents  which pertain to the planning and design of
    33  interior spaces including  furnishings,  layouts,  fixtures,  cabinetry,
    34  lighting,  finishes, materials, and interior construction not materially
    35  related to or materially affecting the building systems,  all  of  which
    36  shall  comply  with  applicable laws, codes, regulations, and standards.
    37  The scope of work described in this section shall not  be  construed  as
    38  authorizing  the  planning  and  design of engineering and architectural
    39  interior construction as related  to  the  building  systems,  including
    40  structural, electrical, plumbing, heating, ventilating, air conditioning
    41  or  mechanical  systems  and  shall  not be construed as authorizing the
    42  practice of engineering or architecture  as  described  in  article  one
    43  hundred forty-five or one hundred forty-seven of this title. The interi-
    44  or  design  plans  as  described  above are not to be construed as those
    45  required to be filed with local municipalities or  building  departments
    46  as  required by this chapter regulating the practices of architecture or
    47  engineering.
    48    § 5. Subdivision 1 of section 8306 of the education law, as  added  by 
    49  chapter 905 of the laws of 1990, is amended to read as follows: 
    50    1.  On recommendation of the board, the department may issue a limited 
    51  permit, valid for a period of two years and renewable once on the recom- 
    52  mendation of the board, for practice of certified  interior  design  and
    53  use  of  the title "certified interior designer" in accordance with this 
    54  article by one who is not a resident of this state  and  has  no  estab- 
    55  lished business in this state. This individual shall (a) be qualified to 
    56  practice or engage, under such title, in the practice of interior design 
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     1  in  his or her own country or state, (b) submit evidence satisfactory to 
     2  the board of established and recognized professional standing in his  or 
     3  her  own country or state, and (c) submit satisfactory certifications as 
     4  to his or her qualifications. 
     5    §  6.  The  education law is amended by adding a new section 8306-a to 
     6  read as follows: 
     7    § 8306-a. Exempt persons. This  article  shall  not  be  construed  to
     8  affect or prevent:
     9    1. The preparation of details and shop drawings by persons, other than
    10  certified  interior  designers, for use in connection with the execution
    11  of their work.
    12    2. Employees  of  those  lawfully  practicing  as  certified  interior
    13  designers  under  the  provisions  of this article from acting under the
    14  instruction, control and supervision of their employers.
    15    3. Builders, or superintendents employed by such builders, from super-
    16  vising the construction or structural alteration of buildings or  struc-
    17  tures.
    18    4.  The  practice of architecture, engineering or land surveying by an
    19  architect, engineer or land surveyor licensed  in  this  state,  or  the
    20  practice  of landscape architecture by a landscape architect licensed in
    21  this state, provided that no such architect, engineer, land surveyor  or
    22  landscape  architect  shall  use  the  designation  "certified  interior
    23  designer" or "certified interior design" unless registered as  a  certi-
    24  fied interior designer in this state.
    25    5.  Contractors  or  builders from engaging in construction management
    26  and administration of construction contracts.
    27    6. A consultant retained by a certified interior designer from provid-
    28  ing consultation.
    29    7. A person from preparing drawings of  the  layout  of  materials  or
    30  furnishings used in certified interior design or providing assistance in
    31  the  selection  of  materials  or furnishings used in certified interior
    32  design, if the preparation or implementation of those drawings,  or  the
    33  installation  of  those  materials or furnishings, is not regulated by a
    34  building code or other law, ordinance, rule, or regulation governing the
    35  alteration or construction of a structure. The persons exempt from  this
    36  article  pursuant  to  this  paragraph include, but are not limited to a
    37  person who prepares drawings of the layout of, or provides assistance in
    38  the selection of, any of the following materials:
    39    a. decorative accessories.
    40    b. wallpaper, wall coverings, or paint.
    41    c. linoleum, tile, carpeting or floor coverings.
    42    d. draperies, blinds or window coverings.
    43    e. lighting or plumbing fixtures that are not part of a structure.
    44    f. furniture or equipment.
    45    8. An employee of a retail establishment from  providing  consultation
    46  regarding  interior  decoration  or  furnishings  on the premises of the
    47  retail establishment or in the furtherance of a retail sale or  prospec-
    48  tive retail sale.
    49    9. Any person from preparing plans, drawings or specifications for any
    50  of the following:
    51    a. single-family dwellings of woodframe construction not more than two
    52  stories and basement in height.
    53    b.  multiple  dwellings containing no more than four dwelling units of
    54  woodframe construction not more than two stories and basement in height.
    55    c. garages or other structures appurtenant to buildings  of  woodframe
    56  construction not more than two stories and basement in height.
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     1    d.  agricultural and ranch buildings of woodframe construction, unless
     2  the building official having jurisdiction deems that an  undue  risk  to
     3  the public health, safety or welfare is involved.
     4    §  7.  Paragraph  e  of subdivision 1 of section 7306 of the education 
     5  law, as added by chapter 994 of the laws of 1971, is amended to read  as 
     6  follows: 
     7    e.  The  practice  of  engineering or land surveying by an engineer or 
     8  land surveyor licensed in this  state,  or  the  practice  of  landscape 
     9  architecture  by  a  landscape  architect licensed in this state, or the
    10  practice of certified interior design by a certified  interior  designer
    11  registered  in this state, provided that no such engineer, land surveyor 
    12  [or], landscape architect or certified interior designer shall  use  the 
    13  designation  "architect,"  or  "architectural"  or "architecture" unless 
    14  licensed as an architect in this state. 
    15    § 8. This act shall take effect on the thirtieth day  after  it  shall 
    16  have become a law. 
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NEW YORK STATE ASSEMBLY
MEMORANDUM IN SUPPORT OF LEGISLATION

submitted in accordance with Assembly Rule III, Sec 1(f)

BILL NUMBER: A6717 

SPONSOR: O'Donnell

TITLE OF BILL:  An act to amend the education law, in relation to the 
practice of certified interior design 

PURPOSE: 

This bill would amend the education law, to expand the current scope of 
practice for state certified interior designers to align with their 
legally recognized skills. 

SUMMARY OF PROVISIONS: 

Amends Article 161 of the Education law to create the "Practice of 
Certified Interior Design" to increase the scope of services that certi- 
fied interior designers can offer. 

JUSTIFICATION: 

Chapter 905 of the Laws of 1990 provide for the licensure of certified 
interior designers by the Education Department. Over the past 13 years, 
the industry has continued to develop. Recent data from the US Bureau of 
Labor statistics indicates that New York State interior designers 
account for over 10 percent of the total $10 billion generated nation- 
wide from this industry. Equally important, this industry is driven by 
mostly women owned small companies, with five employees or less, which 
make up over 75% of the interior design businesses. 

Under current law, certified interior designers must outsource permit- 
ting for nonstructural changes that do not impact building services or 
building development, resulting in higher costs for the consumer. This 
bill would allow these services to be provided in house, resulting in 
savings to the consumer. 

These changes would insure that "certified interior designers" can grow 
their businesses and remain a vital force in the New York economy. 

LEGISLATIVE HISTORY: 

New bill. 

FISCAL IMPLICATIONS: 

None. 

EFFECTIVE DATE: 
Ninety days after it becomes law. 
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